# INSTITUTO NACIONAL DE PESQUISAS DA AMAZÔNIA – INPA PROGRAMA DE PÓS-GRADUAÇÃO EM ECOLOGIA – PPG-ECO

# COMO A ESTRUTURA DA PAISAGEM AFETA AS ASSEMBLEIAS DE ROLA-BOSTAS EM CIDADES AMAZÔNICAS?

VANESSA PONTES MESQUITA

Manaus, Amazonas

Outubro, 2022

# VANESSA PONTES MESQUITA

# COMO A ESTRUTURA DA PAISAGEM AFETA AS ASSEMBLEIAS DE ROLA-BOSTAS EM CIDADES AMAZÔNICAS?

**Orientador: Renato Portela Salomão** 

**Coorientadora: Cintia Cornelius Frische** 

Dissertação apresentada ao Instituto Nacional de Pesquisas da Amazônia como parte dos requerimentos para obtenção do título de mestre em Biologia (Ecologia).

Manaus, Amazonas

Outubro, 2022



MINISTÉRIO DA CIÊNCIA, TECNOLOGIA E INOVAÇÕES



#### PROGRAMA DE PÓS-GRADUAÇÃO EM ECOLOGIA

ATA DA DEFESA PÚBLICA DA DISSERTAÇÃO DE MESTRADO DO PROGRAMA DE PÓS-GRADUAÇÃO EM ECOLOGIA DO INSTITUTO NACIONAL DE PESQUISAS DA AMAZÔNIA.

Aos 17 dias do mês de Novembro do ano de 2022, às 09h00min, por videoconferência, reuniu-se a Comissão Examinadora de Defesa Pública, composta pelos seguintes membros: a Dra. Diana Abilene Ahuatzin Flores, El Colegio de la Frontera Sur – ECOSUR, o Dr. Fabio Correia Costa, da Universidade Federal de Pernambuco – UFPE e o Dr. João Carlos Pena, da Universidade Federal de Goiás – UFG, tendo como suplentes o Dr. Marcelo Gordo, da Universidade Federal do Amazonas – UFAM e a Dra. Priscila Paixão Lopes, da Universidade Estadual de Feira de Santana – UEFS, sob a presidência do orientador, a fim de proceder a arguição pública do trabalho de DISSERTAÇÃO DE MESTRADO de VANESSA PONTES MESQUITA, intitulado: "COMO A ESTRUTURA DA PAISAGEM AFETA ASSEMBLEIAS DE BESOUROS ROLA-BOSTA EM CIDADES AMAZÔNICAS?", orientada pelo Dr. Renato Portela Salomão, do Instituto Nacional de Pesquisas da Amazônia – INPA e co-orientada pela Dra. Cintia Cornelius Frische, da Universidade Federal do Amazonas – UFAM.

Após a exposição, o discente foi arguido oralmente pelos membros da Comissão Examinadora, tendo recebido o conceito final:

X APROVADO (A)	REPROVADO (A)
X POR UNANIMIDADE	POR MAIORIA
Nada mais havendo, foi lavrada a presente a foi assinada pelos membros da Con	ta, que, após lida e aprovada, nissão Examinadora.
DRA. DIANA ABILENE AHUATZIN FLORES	- St
DR. FABIO CORREIA COSTA	Jaho Conreia Costa
DR. JOÃO CARLOS PENA	Jackataking
DR. MARCELO GORDO	
DRA. PRISCILA PAIXÃO LOPES	
(Coordenação F	PG-ECO/INPA)

INSTITUTO NACIONAL DE PESQUISAS DA AMAZÔNIA - INPA PROGRAMA DE PÔS-GRADUAÇÃO EM ECOLOGIA - PPG ECO Av. André Araújo, nº 2936, Bairro - Petrópolis, Manaus-AM, CEP: 69.067-375 Site: <u>http://pg.inpa.gov.br</u> e-mail: <u>ppg.ecologia@posgrad.inpa.gov.br</u>

## V252c Vanessa Pontes Mesquita

Como a estrutura da paisagem afeta as assembleias de Rola-Bostas em cidades Amazônicas? / Vanessa Pontes Mesquita; orientador Renato Portela Salomão; coorientadora Cintia Cornelius Frische. - Manaus:[s. 1.], 2023.

1004 KB 59 p. : il. color.

Dissertação (Mestrado - Programa de Pós Graduação em Biologia.) -Coordenação do Programa de Pós-Graduação, INPA, 2023.

1. Digitonthophagus gazella. 2. Estrutura da paisagem. I. Salomão, Renato Portela. II. Frische, Cintia Cornelius. III. Título.

CDD 595.76408113

### Sinopse:

Estudou-se como a estrutura da paisagem em áreas urbanas impacta a diversidade de besouros escarabeídeos em munícipios do estado do Amazonas, Brasil. Aspectos como abundância, riqueza, tamanho corporal e grupos funcionais de dieta e nidificação foram avaliados.

Palavras-chave: Amazônia, Coleoptera, Fragmentação, Habitat, Urbanização

-

#### AGRADECIMENTOS

Agradeço a minha família, por todo apoio e por mesmo em meio a tantas dificuldades nunca terem deixado de acreditar em mim e em meus sonhos. Em especial ao meu irmão Vinícius, que o mundo seja sempre um lugar de felizes aventuras pra você.

Agradeço especialmente ao meu orientador Renato Portela Salomão, por ter me aceitado como sua primeira orientanda e nunca ter desistido do nosso trabalho durante esses 2 anos pandêmicos que vivemos. Sem você esse trabalho nunca teria sido possível e eu jamais teria descoberto a magia dos rola-bostas. Obrigada pelo apoio, pelo exemplo e por ter me ensinado tanto. Agradeço também minha coorientadora Cintia Cornelius e Paulinho Bobrowiec pela ajuda nas análises e por participarem dessa trajetória.

Ter realizado esse mestrado em meio a pandemia foi um desafio gigantesco e não teria sido possível passar por tudo sem o apoio fundamental dos meus amigos. Agradeço especialmente a minha amiga, irmã, companheira cientista Glenda Vanessa a quem devo toda a ajuda necessária em todas as etapas de construção deste trabalho. Sem seu apoio esse mestrado não teria sido feito e sem esse mestrado eu não teria ganhado uma irmã de vida como você. Muito obrigada!

Agradeço juntamente meus amigos Francisco Vasconcelos, Lucas Silva e Paulo Mateus, pelas chamadas de vídeo até muitas horas da noite, pelas conversas e toda a troca inestimável que tivemos durante este período, vocês são importantes demais para mim. Aos amigos Beatriz Enola, Francisco Farroñay, Talitha Ferreira, Ícaro Lima, Adriane Maciel, Cleide, Giselly e colegas da turma de 2020 da Ecologia por me ouvirem tantas vezes e sempre estarem presentes.

Agradeço as instituições pelas quais passei desde a graduação e que permitiram que eu me apaixonasse pela biologia, agradeço aos professores pelos ensinamentos que fomentaram meu caminho até aqui e que foram grandes exemplos da pessoa e profissional que almejo me tornar. Agradeço aos professores do PPG-ECO e a todos os profissionais envolvidos na realização deste trabalho. Muito Obrigada!

"Passava os dias ali, quieto, no meio das coisas miúdas. E me encantei."

Manoel de Barros

#### **RESUMO**

No mundo, o crescimento das cidades é um dos principais responsáveis diretos e indiretos pela perda de cobertura vegetal nativa. Na Amazônia, as transformações de paisagem relacionadas a urbanização vêm causando a substituição das áreas naturais por paisagens urbanas. Estas alterações afetam diretamente as comunidades biológicas que residem em remanescentes florestais inseridos nas cidades, comprometendo a manutenção dos ecossistemas urbanos e naturais. Neste trabalho buscou-se entender como as modificações na paisagem afetam assembleias e grupos funcionais (i.e. dieta e estratégia de remoção de recurso) e tamanho corporal como atributo funcional de besouros rola-bosta em cidades da Amazônia Central. Foram analisados 38 fragmentos florestais urbanos em seis municípios pertencentes a região metropolitana de Manaus, Amazonas. Se analisou a relação da cobertura florestal, área agrícola, densidade de borda e número de fragmentos na paisagem, sobre a diversidade de rola-bostas. A perda de cobertura florestal foi o fator mais determinante, afetando negativamente a riqueza de espécies, abundância e tamanho corporal, tanto total como nos diferentes grupos funcionais. A maior densidade de borda afetou positivamente o grupo funcional de rola-bostas cavadores. O maior número de fragmentos próximo aos fragmentos amostrados afetou negativamente a abundância de generalistas de dieta, riqueza de residentes e tamanho de coprófagos. Tais resultados demonstram que as mudanças na diversidade ecológica causadas pela urbanização são impulsionadas por diferentes parâmetros da paisagem, e cada um está exercendo pressão sobre diferentes aspectos das assembleias. Este estudo contribui para a compreensão de como a mudança na quantidade e distribuição da cobertura florestal em cidades tropicais afeta diferentes grupos funcionais de rola-bostas que residem em fragmentos florestais.

## ABSTRACT

In the world, the growth of cities is one of the main direct and indirect factors responsible for the loss of native vegetation cover. In the Amazon, landscape transformations related to urbanization have been causing the replacement of natural areas by urban landscapes. These changes directly affect the biological communities that reside in forest remnants inserted in cities, compromising the maintenance of urban and natural ecosystems. This work sought to understand how changes in the landscape affect assemblages and functional groups (i.e. diet and resource removal strategy) of dung beetles in cities in Central Amazonia. 38 urban forest fragments were analyzed in six municipalities belonging to the metropolitan region of Manaus, Amazonas. Among the landscape variables analysed (i.e. forest cover, agricultural area, edge density and number of patches around the fragment) forest cover was the most determining factor, negatively affecting species richness, abundance and general body size, and also the different functional groups (i.e. diet and resource removal strategy). Higher edge density positively affected the tunneller functional group. The largest number of fragments negatively affected the abundance of diet generalists, dweller richness and coprophagous body size. These results demonstrate that changes in ecological diversity caused by urbanization are driven by different landscape parameters, and each is exerting pressure on different aspects of assemblages. This study contributes to the understanding of how changes in the amount and distribution of forest cover in tropical cities affects the taxonomic diversity of dung beetles assemblages.

# SUMÁRIO

RESUMO1
ABSTRACT
INTRODUÇÃO GERAL
OBJETIVO
Capítulo 19
How does landscape structure affect dung beetle assemblages in Amazon cities?10
INTRODUCTION
MATERIAL AND METHODS16
Study area16
Data collection16
Landscape metrics17
Data analysis
RESULTS
DISCUSSION
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
REFERENCES
FIGURES
CONCLUSÕES
CONCLUSIONS

# INTRODUÇÃO GERAL

A urbanização é um processo antropogênico que envolve o crescimento e adensamento populacional em cidades, resultando em processos de extensão territorial dos centros urbanos (Moll et al, 2019). A crescente concentração humana nas cidades demanda aumentos na disponibilidade de energia, espaços e recursos naturais (Marzluff et al, 2001; Elmqvist et al, 2013). Por meio de diferentes usos da terra, as atividades humanas alteram os processos e a estabilidade dos ecossistemas naturais (Deng et al, 2021). Concomitantemente com o crescimento das áreas urbanas, há um processo de fragmentação e perda de ambientes naturais. A paisagem urbana, composta por remanescentes florestais com diferentes distribuições espaciais, circundados por uma matriz composta majoritariamente por superfícies impermeáveis (i.e. superfície não natural de solo compactado, asfaltado, com concreto) (Parris, 2016; Magura et al, 2020), desafiando a manutenção das comunidades de áreas florestadas. Além disso, distúrbios ambientais causados pelo aumento da urbanização podem resultar em perda ou redução de habitat adequado para comunidades nativas, introdução de espécies exóticas e mudanças na qualidade do habitat e disponibilidade de alimentos (McKinney, 2002; Kowarik, 2011). Neste sentido, o ambiente urbano gera mudanças na estrutura de comunidades ecológicas nativas, levando à diminuição da diversidade e abundância e de espécies (Violle et al, 2007; McKinney, 2008; Aronson et al, 2014).

Na Amazônia brasileira, as áreas urbanas evoluíram com o surgimento de cidades de porte intermediário e a multiplicação de pequenos centros urbanos, que seguem as rotas das principais rodovias e rios da região (Sathler et al, 2009). Apesar de ser uma região que historicamente vem sendo alterada por atividades antrópicas (Macedo at al., 2021), a Amazônia ainda apresenta uma grande porção de cobertura florestal nativa. Neste sentido as regiões não urbanizadas da Amazônia apresentam uma condição relativamente pristina (i.e. mata preservada, intocada) principalmente quando comparada a outras florestais tropicais (Vitel et al, 2009, Levis et al,

2017). Além do incipiente conhecimento relativo aos efeitos da urbanização sobre a diversidade ecológica na Amazônia (Morris et al, 2010), a matriz florestal que circunda as cidades deste ecossistema representa um cenário singular referente as dinâmicas de urbanização nos trópicos. Através do conhecimento sobre os efeitos da urbanização em cidades da Amazônia, é possível aprofundar a compreensão sobre a resiliência das comunidades ecológicas frente a transformações abruptas nas paisagens tropicais.

Entre as diversas ferramentas para compreender os efeitos de alterações na paisagem, a ecologia da paisagem se destaca como uma ferramenta que ajuda a entender como os diferentes padrões de organização espacial das unidades da paisagem influenciam seu funcionamento (Metzger, 2001). Os ambientes urbanos se mostram como modelos bastante apropriados para a compreensão dos efeitos da estrutura e composição da paisagem sobre a biodiversidade. As diferentes quantidades e disposições de remanescentes florestais urbanos podem ser fatores determinantes para a vulnerabilidade dessas áreas. Aspectos locais como a estrutura e a complexidade da vegetação afetam a qualidade desses remanescentes, atuando como filtros ambientais influenciando diretamente a restrição ou permanência de espécies capazes de ocupar esses espaços (Gallé et al, 2022). Mudanças na cobertura do solo e na configuração da paisagem levam à homogeneização biótica em áreas perturbadas (Gámez-Virués et al, 2015). Esta consiste no aumento da similaridade taxonômica, funcional e genética de duas ou mais comunidades no espaço e no tempo, e é reconhecida como o processo de simplificação biológica do ecossistema (Dornelas et al, 2014; Bittencourt et al, 2019). Como consequência direta, há uma redução na prestação de serviços ecológicos (p.e. produção de alimentos e matérias-primas, regulação do clima, conservação do solo e biodiversidade) (McDonald et al, 2013). Estes serviços são prestados pelas comunidades nativas, sendo essenciais para a manutenção dos ecossistemas urbanos e não urbanos (Tolessa et al, 2017; Liu et al, 2019).

Organismos bioindicadores são comumente usados para estudar mudanças na qualidade ambiental e na estrutura da paisagem (Ghannem et al, 2017). Os besouros da subfamília Scarabaeinae, conhecidos como escaravelhos ou rola-bostas, são considerados excelentes bioindicadores por serem sensíveis às mudanças no ambiente, temperatura, umidade e cobertura do solo (Viegas et al, 2014; Gerlach et al, 2013; Noriega et al, 2020). Eles podem ser classificados em grupos funcionais de acordo com sua dieta (isto é, coprófago, necrófago, generalista), nidificação (ou seja, telecoprídeos, paracoprídeos e endocoprídeos) e biomassa corporal (Santos-Heredia et al., 2018. Carvalho et al., 2020). Os telecoprídeos (roladores) manipulam pequenos porções do recurso, que são transformadas em esferas e roladas para longe das fontes até que sejam enterrados no solo; paracoprídeos (cavadores) escavam túneis subterrâneos logo abaixo da fonte; endocoprídeos (residentes) se alimentam e nidificam diretamente na massa fecal (Halffter e Edmonds, 1982; Batilani, 2015). Através da manipulação, realocação e consumo de fezes de mamíferos por rola-bostas, uma série de funções ecológicas são desempenhadas por esses insetos. Entre essas funções, rola-bostas realizam ciclagem de nutrientes, supressão de parasitas, aeração do solo e dispersão secundária de sementes derramadas por mamíferos (Hanski et al., 1991; Nichols et al., 2009). A alta abundância de suas assembleias, a facilidade de coleta de espécimes e a taxonomia bem resolvida também suportam seu uso como ferramenta de monitoramento (Gardner et al, 2008). Além disso, o uso de grupos funcionais como ferramenta para uma avaliar o efeito das mudanças ambientais permite uma compreensão mais precisa da dinâmica ecológica, que pode ser mascarada por abordagens de escala mais ampla (por exemplo, estrutura de assembleia) (Melo et al, 2009).

A transformação das paisagens naturais, associados às atividades de desmatamento podem prejudicar a diversidade e o tamanho corporal de besouros rola-bosta (Sanchez-de-Jesus, 2016; Bitencourt et al, 2019; da Silva et al, 2019; Souza et al, 2020). Estas transformações vêm demonstrando uma clara relação de causa-consequência entre a quantidade de borda, de matrizes não florestadas e de cobertura florestal sobre a diversidade taxonômica e funcional dos rola-bostas. Estudos mostram que o aumento das áreas urbanas também limita a diversidade de rola-bostas, reduzindo a diversidade de grupos funcionais específicos (i.e. dieta e estratégia de remoção de recurso) (Braga et al, 2013; Ramírez-Restrepo e Halffter, 2016; Salomão et al, 2019). Além disso, as funções ecológicas dos rola-bostas estão diretamente relacionadas à diversidade, abundância e tamanho corporal das assembleias (Korasaki et al, 2013; Tonelli et al, 2018; Correa et al, 2019. É esperado que a diminuição da cobertura florestal nas paisagens urbanas da Amazônia diminua a riqueza, abundância e tamanho corporal de espécies de besouros rola-bosta. Também se espera que mesmo em cidades diferentes, fragmentos com estruturas similares compartilhem comunidades similares devido a estrutura do ambiente. Além disso, embora paisagens fragmentadas no Antropoceno possam conservar espécies nativas em ecossistemas não nativos (Arroyo-Rodríguez et al, 2020), espera-se que paisagens com maior número de manchas florestais (i.e. mais fragmentadas) e maior densidade de borda afetem negativamente a diversidade de besouros.

# **OBJETIVO**

O objetivo geral deste estudo foi avaliar os efeitos da estrutura da paisagem sobre as assembleias de rola-bostas que habitam fragmentos florestais localizados em cidades da Amazônia Central. Especificamente, se analisou como a quantidade de cobertura florestal, cobertura agrícola, densidade de borda e o número de fragmentos florestais afetam a riqueza, abundância, composição de espécies e tamanho do corpo para toda a comunidade de besouros rola-bosta e por cada grupo funcional. Os efeitos da paisagem nas assembleias de besouros rola-bosta foram avaliados usando os dados totais e por grupos funcionais, objetivando a compreensão mais ampla e fina dos efeitos da urbanização. Os grupos funcionais foram divididos de acordo com a estratégia de remoção de recursos dos besouros (roladores, tuneleiros e residentes) e dieta (coprófagos, necrófagos e generalistas).

# Capítulo 1

Mesquita, V.P.; Bernardino, G.V.S.; Bobrowiec, P.E.D.; Salomão, R.P.; Cornelius, C. How does landscape structure affect dung beetle assemblages in Amazon cities? Manuscrito em preparação para submissão para *Urban Ecosystems*.

# How does landscape structure affect dung beetle assemblages in Amazon cities?

Vanessa Pontes Mesquita<sup>a</sup>; Glenda Vanessa dos Santos Bernardino<sup>a</sup>; Paulo Estefano Dineli Bobrowiec<sup>a</sup>; Renato Portela Salomão<sup>a,b\*</sup>; Cintia Cornelius<sup>c</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ecologia, Instituto Nacional de Pesquisas da Amazônia, 69080-971, Manaus, AM, Brazil

<sup>b</sup> Instituto de Ecología, Universidad Nacional Autónoma de México, Ciudad de México, Mexico

<sup>c</sup> Instituto de Ciências Biológicas, Universidade Federal do Amazonas, 69077-000, Manaus, AM,

Brazil

\* Correspondence author: renatopsalomao3@hotmail.com

#### ABSTRACT

In the world, the growth of cities is one of the main direct and indirect factors responsible for the loss of native vegetation cover. In the Amazon, landscape transformations related to urbanization have been causing the replacement of natural areas by urban landscapes. These changes directly affect the biological communities that reside in forest remnants inserted in cities, compromising the maintenance of urban and natural ecosystems. This work sought to understand how changes in the landscape affect assemblages and functional groups (i.e. diet and resource removal strategy) of dung beetles in cities in Central Amazonia. 38 urban forest fragments were analyzed in six municipalities belonging to the metropolitan region of Manaus, Amazonas. Among the landscape variables analysed (i.e. forest cover, agricultural area, edge density and number of patches around the fragment) forest cover was the most determining factor, negatively affecting species richness, abundance and general body size, and also the different functional groups (i.e. diet and resource removal strategy). Higher edge density positively affected the tunneller functional group. The largest number of fragments negatively affected the abundance of diet generalists, dweller richness and coprophagous body size. These results demonstrate that changes in ecological diversity caused by urbanization are driven by different landscape parameters, and each is exerting pressure on different aspects of assemblages. This study contributes to the understanding of how changes in the amount and distribution of forest cover in tropical cities affects the taxonomic diversity of dung beetles assemblages.

Keywords: Biotic homogenization, Community ecology, Rainforest, Scarabaeinae, Urban sprawl

#### **INTRODUCTION**

The change in land cover caused by the advance of urban areas is one of the main factors related to urbanization that impacts biodiversity (Muller et al, 2018). The accelerated growth of urban areas is linked to the processes of fragmentation of natural environments, generating forest remnants surrounded by a matrix composed mostly by impervious surfaces (Parris, 2016; Magura et al, 2020), incapable of being used by communities in forested environments. The growing human concentration in urban centers demands increases in the availability of energy, spaces and natural resources (Marzluff et al, 2001; Elmqvist et al, 2013). Through different land uses, human activities alter processes and the stability of natural ecosystems (Deng et al, 2021). Studies describe changes in the composition and structure of assemblages of species associated with the urban environment that directly affect biodiversity, leading to decreases in species richness, abundance and functional diversity (Violle et al, 2007; McKinney, 2008; Aronson et al, 2014). Furthermore, environmental disturbances caused by increased urbanization can result in loss or reduction of suitable habitat for native communities, introduction of exotic species and changes in habitat quality and food availability (McKinney, 2002; Kowarik, 2011).

In the Brazilian Amazon, urban areas evolved with the emergence of intermediate-sized cities and the multiplication of small urban centers, which follow the routes of the main highways and rivers in the region (Sathler et al, 2009). Despite being a region that has historically been altered by human activities (Macedo at al., 2021), the Amazon still has a large portion of native forest cover. In this sense, the non-urbanized regions of the Amazon present a relatively pristine condition, especially when compared to other tropical forests (Vitel et al, 2009, Levis et al, 2017). In addition to the incipient knowledge regarding the effects of urbanization on ecological diversity in the Amazon (Morris et al, 2010), the forest matrix that surrounds the cities of this ecosystem represents a unique scenario regarding the dynamics of urbanization in the tropics. Through knowledge about the effects of urbanization in cities in the Amazon, it is possible to deepen the understanding of the resilience of ecological communities in the face of abrupt changes in tropical landscapes.

To understand how the urbanization process affect communities, landscape ecology stands out as an optimal approach that helps to understand how the spatial organization of landscape units influence species distribution (Metzger, 2001). For example, in relatively untouched forest areas, the impact of urbanization may manifest itself differently from that of intensively managed agricultural land (Venugopal et al, 2012). With the increase of cities, much of the forest cover is converted into other types of land cover, through a fragmentation process that generates smaller native remnants isolated from each other by a urban matrix, which is highly distinct from the original (Laurance et al, 2000; 2009). Together with such changes, there is an increase in the density of edges surrounding the forest remnants embedded in cities, impacting the structure and composition of forests and its communities (Harper et al, 2005). Forest edges comprise an ecotone between a native and a non-native habitat, and higher edge densities results in larger forested areas that are suffering from the effects of the surrounding land use (e.g. high wind activity, temperatures, and light intensity, see Laurance, 1991). The environmental changes promoted by urban matrices in forest remnants can lead to greater vulnerability of these areas (McDonald et al, 2013). Therefore, such changes in biodiversity can directly imply in the provision of ecological services (e.g. food and raw material production, climate regulation, soil conservation and biodiversity) provided by native communities (Tolessa et al, 2017; Liu et al, 2019). Changes in land cover and landscape configuration lead to biotic homogenization in disturbed areas, which consists in increasing taxonomic, functional and genetic similarity between two or more communities over space and time (Dornelas et al, 2014; Bittencourt et al, 2019). By assessing the effects of landscape transformation due to urbanization, we can have cues regarding the best distribution of land uses that will allow a proper maintenance of the urban ecosystems.

Bioindicator organisms are commonly used to study changes in environmental quality and landscape structure (Ghannem et al, 2017). Among invertebrates, the dung beetles (Coleoptera: Scarabaeinae) are considered excellent bioindicators because they are sensitive to changes in the environment conditions, are highly diverse, and have a well-resolved taxonomy (Gardner et al, 2008; Viegas et al, 2014; Gerlach et al, 2013; Noriega et al, 2020.). They can be classified into functional groups according to their diet (ie, coprophagous, scavenger, generalist), resource removal strategy (ie, telecoprids, paracoprids, and endocoprids), and body biomass (Santos-Heredia et al., 2018. Carvalho et

al. ., 2020). The telecoprids (rollers) manipulate small portions of the resource, which are formed into spheres and rolled away from the sources until they are buried in the ground; paracoprids (tunneller) dig underground tunnels just below the source; endocoprids (dweller) feed and nest directly in the fecal mass (Halffter and Edmonds, 1982; Batilani, 2015). Through manipulation, relocation and consumption of mammalian feces by dung beetles, a number of ecological functions are performed by these insects. Among these functions, dung beetles perform nutrient cycling, parasite suppression, soil aeration, and secondary dispersal of seeds shed by mammals (Hanski et al., 1991; Nichols et al., 2009). Moreover, the use of functional groups as a tool to assess the effect of environmental changes allows for a finer understanding of ecological dynamics, which may be masked by broader scale approaches (e.g. assemblage structure) (Melo et al, 2009). The use of functional groups has proven to be an important tool to understand the effects of environmental disturbances on biological communities, deciphering key dimensions of biodiversity in a clear, broad and predictive way (Podgaiski et al, 2011).

Previous studies suggest that the landscape effects associated to deforestation activities (e.g. increase of edge density and non-forested matrices, decrease of forest cover) can lead to a reduction on dung beetle biomass and diversity (Sanchez-de-Jesus, 2016; Bitencourt et al, 2019; da Silva et al, 2019; Souza et al, 2020). Considering the previous negative effects of urbanization on dung beetles in tropical ecosystems (Korasaki et al, 2013; Salomão et al, 2019; Correa et al, 2021a), the goal of this study was to evaluate the effects of landscape composition and configuration on the dung beetle assemblages that inhabit forest patches located in Amazon cities. Specifically, we tested how the amount of forest cover, agricultural cover, edge density, and the number of forest patches affect assemblage structure and similarities between dung beetles assemblages, as well as affects dung beetles species richness, abundance, species composition, and body size. For a finer assessment, landscape effects on dung beetles' resource removal strategy (rollers, tunnellers, and dwellers) and diet (coprophagous, necrophagous, and diet generalists). We expect that the decrease of forest cover in Amazonian urban forest fragmented landscapes in the Anthropocene may conserve native species in non-native ecosystems (Arroyo-

Rodríguez et al, 2020), we expect that landscapes with a greater number of forest patches will negatively affect beetle diversity.

#### MATERIAL AND METHODS

#### Study area

The study was carried out in in the state of Amazon, Brazil, located in the urban and peri-urban areas of the cities of Iranduba, Itacoatiara, Manacapuru, Manaus, Presidente Figueiredo and Rio Preto da Eva (Fig. 1). City areas range from 2,216 km<sup>2</sup> to 25,459 km<sup>2</sup> (IBGE, 2022), and the number of inhabitants ranges from 34,856 to 2,255,903 (IBGE, 2021). According to the classification proposed by Köppen, the climate is humid tropical (Am), with an average annual rainfall of 2,286 mm and temperature varying between 27 and 29 °C (INMET, 2011). The rainy season in the region occurs between November and March (mean monthly rainfall: 299 mm), and the dry period occurs between May and September (mean monthly rainfall: 93 mm). Forest cover in our study fragmentss comprise mostly *terra firme* forest (i.e. ombrophilous tropical rainforest). The matrix in our studied fragmentss is composed mainly by urban cover, agricultural lands, and water cover. Surrounding urban fragmentss, the land cover comprises mostly primary and secondary forest, but also contains agriculture cover.

#### Data collection

We surveyed dung beetles between March and June 2021, at the end of the rainy period. We sampled beetles in 38 urban forest fragments (6 fragmentss per city, except for Manaus, in which we sampled 8 fragments, see Fig. 1) with sampling sites within forested areas. To capture the dung beetles, we used pitfall traps. Traps consisted of of a cylindrical plastic container (500 ml) buried at the ground level in the soil, with a small bait-holding recipient installed. Inside the cylindrical plastic container, we used 250 ml of a solution containing salt and detergent to kill and preserve the collected beetles. To attract the dung beetles, traps were baited with ca. 25 g of human excrement or ca. 25 g of carrion (decaying bovine liver). In each sampling site, 10 paired traps baited with excrement and carrion (in each pair, traps spaced 10 m between them) were installed each 25 m across a 250 m-long linear transect. The beetles that fell in traps were collected 48 h after the installation of the pitfall traps. A total of 760 traps (20 traps  $\times$  38 fragments) were installed in this study.

#### Determination of functional groups and estimation of species' body size

We identified beetles at species level with aid of taxonomic keys (Genier et al, 2009; Edmonds and Zidek, 2010; Vaz-de-Mello et al, 2011; Cupello and Vaz-de-Mello, 2019; Nazar-Silva and Silva, 2021), taxonomic experts (Dr. Mario Cupello), and reference material of the Entomological Collection of the Instituto Nacional de Pesquisas da Amazônia (INPA). To determine species diet, we considered coprophagous or necrophagous species whenever more than 80% of their individuals were collected in excrement or carrion (see Halffter and Arellano, 2002). Species with less than 80% of their individuals collected in one of the resource types were classified as diet-generalist. We determined species diet for those with  $n \ge 5$  captured individuals. Furthermore, dung beetles were classified in three groups according to their resource removal strategies: telecoprids (rollers) - manipulate small portions of the resource, which are transformed into small balls and rolled away from the sources and buried in the ground; paracoprids (tunnellers) - dig underground tunnels below the source; and endocoprids (dwellers) – feed and nest directly in the fecal mass (Halffter and Edmonds, 1982; Batilani, 2015). To estimate species' body size, we randomly used 30 beetles of each species and measured the larger pronotum width using digital images obtained from using a Samsung M32 digital camera under a microscope (Opton TIM-2B). We analyzed in ImajeJ software version 1.46r. All measurements were performed by VPM. The collected material was deposited in the entomological collections of INPA and the Universidade Federal do Mato Grosso (UFMT).

#### Landscape metrics

Landscape cover variables were obtained from a categorical land-cover map (MapBiomas Project – 2017 Collection). The MapBiomas Amazon project is an initiative to contribute to the understanding of the transformations occurring in the Amazon territory through the annual mapping of land cover and land use in the Amazon territory, making the data freely available (Souza et al, 2020). The MapBiomas project classifies and geo-references landcovers using LANDSAT data for all Brazilian biomes at a 30-m resolution with 95.9% accuracy level using an automatic classification routine (https://mapbiomas.org/analise-de-acuracia).

We quantified variables that describe the composition and configuration in each fragment: amount of forest cover (old-growth and/or secondary vegetation in different stages of regeneration), urban, agriculture, pasture, and water cover, number of forest patches, and edge density (for the forest class). We selected five different spatial scales (within a buffer radius of 200, 400, 600, 800, and 1,000 m centered in each sampling site), to achieve cover maximum home range size of beetle species (Cultid-Medina et al, 2015; Barretto et al, 2021; Salomão et al, 2021). We used QGIS 3.20.1-Odense software (QGIS, 2021) to obtain the amount of landscape cover for each sampling site at the different scales and the package *landscapemetrics*, a R package for calculating landscape metrics for categorical landscape patterns in R software (Hesselbarth et al 2019). Agriculture and pasture cover variables were grouped into the same cover (hereafter agriculture-pasture cover class), and water cover was not considered since this land cover category was present only in three fragments sampled.

#### Data analysis

As a first step we estimated landscape variables at different scales to ensure a good estimate of species-landscape relationships (Jackson & Fahrig 2015). Following this approach, we selected the spatial scale (circular buffers with 200, 400, 600, 800, and 1,000 m of radius) that best explained the variation of our response variables (species richness, abundance, and body size). The selection of models was based on the Akaike's Information Criterion corrected for small sample size (AICc). For each response variable, we performed models with different scales of the explanatory variables and family distributions (Gaussian, Poisson or Negative Binomial), and these models were ranked by their AICc. The best model (with the lowest AICc) among the competing models indicated the best scale of response for each predictor variable and the family distribution that best fitted the data distribution (see details of selected models in Table 1 of Supplementary Material).

We used Generalized Linear Mixed Models (GLMMs) to analyze the effects of landscape variables (i.e. forest, urban, and agriculture-pasture cover, edge density, and number of patches) on dung beetles species richness, abundance, and body size. Body size per fragmentscomprised the average of species body size calculated for the species obtained in eachfragment. Data were analyzed considering the entire community and each functional group (according to resource removal strategy and diet) separately. We constructed GLMM models with multiple landscape variables; each at the scale of best response. The models incorporated the cities as random effects to account for potential spatial autocorrelations between sites within the same city. Before constructing the models, we tested multicollinearity among the landscape cover variables, using VIFcor function of usdm package (Naimi, 2017). Forest cover and urban cover presented a high collinearity ( $R^2 > 0.75$ ) and thus we excluded urban cover from all models. We constructed a full model containing all landscape variables and models with a subset of landscape metrics. The selection of models was based on the predictor variables rank based on the P-value. When there was a significant difference between the models (P < 0.05), the one with the lowest AIC was selected (Zuur et al, 2009). When there was no difference between the models, the most parsimonious model (the one with less variables) was selected. Analyses were performed using R software version 4.1.2 (R Development Core Team, 2022), and models were performed with the glmmTMB package (Brooks et al, 2017).

To analyze how forest cover, agriculture-pasture cover, edge density and number of patches affect dung beetle assemblage structure, we performed the Permutational Multivariate Analysis of Variance (PERMANOVA) using Bray-Curtis dissimilarity index vegan package (Oknasen et al, 2019). Bray-Curtis similarity index is sensitive to both species occurrence (i.e. species presence and absence) and species abundance. Assemblage structure was assessed for the whole assemblage and for functional groups according to the removal resource strategy (rollers, tunnellers, dwellers) and diet (coprophagous, necrophagous, diet-generalists). We estimated the PERMANOVA significance running 9999 permutations. The PERMANOVAs were run in vegan package (Oksanen, 2019). Dweller, necrophagous and diet-generalist beetles had not enough samplings, and thus were not analyzed in PERMANOVA (Table 3). We also performed similarity profile tests (SIMPROF) to explore the similarity in the dung beetle assemblage structure among the 38 studied fragments. SIMPROF was performed following Bray-Curtis similarity index. This approach form cluster of samples (in our study, each sample was considered one landscape) and assess the statistical difference among the different clusters. Since forest cover at 600m scale was the one that best explained shifts in dung beetle diversity (see Results section bellow), we included such variable in each sample unit (i.e. the 38 studied fragments) of the SIMPROF results. SIMPROF was conducted with Primer software version 6.0 (Clarke and Gorley, 2006).

#### RESULTS

A total of 5,576 dung beetles from 15 genera and 55 species were collected in the sampled fragments (Table 1). *Canthon* and *Dichotomius* were the most diverse genera, with 8 and 7 species recorded, respectively, while *Pseudocanthon*, *Phanaeus*, and *Scybalocanthon* were the least diverse genera, each one comprising two or one species. *Deltochilum submetallicum* (Castelnau, 1840), *Deltochilum aspericolle* (Bates, 1870) and *Canthon triangularis* (Drury, 1770) were the dominant species, together corresponding to 28% of the total abundance. In addition, these species were the most widespread, being recorded in 27 (*D. submetallicum*), 26 (*D. aspericolle*), and 22 (*C. triangularis*) of the 38 fragments (Supplementary material S1). Species richness per city ranged from 36 to 28 species, being Manaus the most speciose city and Itacoatiara the least speciose one (Table 1). Regarding species abundance per city, Iranduba was the most abundant city (n = 1,295), while Rio Preto da Eva was the least abundant (n = 531).

Regarding beetles' body size, *Coprophanaeus lancifer* (Linnaeus, 1767), *Coprophanaeus jasius* (Olivier, 1789) and *Dichotomius worontzowi* (Pereira, 1942) were the largest species, measuring 33.7, 28.9, and 21.9 mm, respectively, while *Uroxys* sp1, *Canthidium* sp2, *Uroxys* sp4, and were the smallest ones (respectively measuring 0.28, 0.26 and 0.22 mm, see Table 1). A total of 4,378 beetles from 54 species were collected in excrement-baited traps and 1,198 beetles from 37 species were collected in carrion-baited pitfall traps. Regarding beetle diet, 36 species were classified as coprophagous, two as necrophagous (*D. aspericolle, C. jasius*), and two as diet-generalists (*D. submetallicum, Deltochilum granulatum*). When considering resource removal strategies, most of the species were tunnellers (31 species; 2,825 individuals), followed by rollers (18; 2,526), being dwellers the least speciose (*s* = 6) and abundant (*n* = 225) group (Table 1).

Forest cover was the most determinant landscape metric, affecting beetle species richness, abundance, and body size of the whole data, as well as for the different functional groups (Table 2). The increase of forest cover positively affected total species richness, abundance, and body size (Fig. 2A-C). Regarding resource removal strategies, almost all groups were positively affected by the increase of

forest cover (Fig. 2D-I), except for tunneller abundance, roller, and dweller body size, which were not affected by the changes in the amount of forest cover. According to dung beetle diet, there was a positive effect of forest cover on their species richness, abundance, and body size for all diets (Fig. 2J-P). Nonetheless, the abundance of coprophagous species richness and the body size of diet-generalist species were not related to the any landscape metric (Table 2). Only tunneller dung beetles were affected by edge density, which positively affected theirspecies richness and species abundance (Fig. 3A-B). Finally, the increase in the number of forest patches negatively affected the dweller species richness (Fig. 4A), abundance of diet-generalist beetles (Fig. 4B) and coprophagous body size (Fig. 4C).

Forest cover was the only driver of differences in the dung beetle assemblage structure (Table 3). Since forest cover at 600m scale was the one that best explained shifts in dung beetle diversity, the whole dung beetle assemblage was influenced by forest cover. Among the functional groups comprising resource removal strategies, tunnellers and rollers were influenced by forest cover. Nevertheless, when considering beetles' diet, only coprophagous beetles were influenced by forest cover. Assemblage structure clustered dung beetles into eight significantly distinct groups (Fig. 5). One group comprised fragmentss with low amount of forest cover from the two largest cities, Manaus (fragments with 33 and 40 ha of forest cover at 600m buffer scale) and Itacoatiara (20 ha of forest cover at 600m buffer scale), clustering together with 17% similarity (Fig. 5A). The same was observed for fragmentss with high amounts of forest cover from different cities, comprising clusters from Manaus and Itacoatiara (25% similarity among such fragments, Fig. 5B), Rio Preto da Eva, Presidente Figueiredo, and Manaus (52%, Fig. 5C), Iranduba (62%, Fig. 5E), and Manacapuru (58%, Fig. 5F). The largest cluster (comprising 8 of the 38 studied fragments) grouped the fragmentss with the lowest amounts of forest cover (with minimum of 12 ha and maximum 76 ha at 600m buffer scale) from four of the six studied cities (Rio Preto da Eva, Manaus, Presidente Figueiredo and Manacapuru, Fig. 5H), clustering together with 12% similarity.

### DISCUSSION

The expansion of urban centers causes marked changes in the structure and composition of the urban forest fragments, challenging the maintenance of biodiversity in cities (Faeth et., 2011). In the Amazon cities of our study region, urban expansion had a relevant increase since the 80s, which was followed by environmental shifts in natural and semi-natural ecosystems (Browder, 2002; Chaves et al, 2020). The observed shifts in land-use due to urbanization in this region, which is one of the most urbanized in Amazon (Barbieri et al, 2007; Chaves et al, 2020), are determinant for dung beetle assemblages. Among the results of this study, we emphasize that (1) forest cover was the main driver of shifts on dung beetle assemblage, while (2) edge density and number of patches affected specific functional groups. These results show that shifts on ecological diversity caused by urbanization process is driven by different landscape parameters, and each one is exerting pressure on different aspects of ecological assemblages. This study contributes to the understanding of how the change in the amount and distribution of forest cover in tropical cities affect the taxonomic diversity of dung beetles.

As observed in other taxonomic groupss (Seress & Liker, 2015; Hantak et al, 2021), forest cover was determinant for maintaining dung beetles biodiversity in urban landscapes. The loss of forest cover was the variable that most affected dung beetle assemblage structure, decreasing species richness, abundance, and body size of the whole group and of the different functional groups. In urban ecosystems, even small forest patches can act as a refuge for many forest-dwelling species, while the urbanized non-habitat matrix surrounding forest patches strongly limit their distribution and diversity (Korasaki et al, 2013; Kang et al, 2015; Zungu et al, 2020; Correa et al, 2021a). With the decrease of forest cover, there is a strong effect of the environmental conditions from the surrounding ecosystems towards the forest interior (Alvarado et al, 2018). The environmental conditions offered by the urban matrix impair the distribution of forest-dwelling species (McKinney, 2002, 2008), but also the abundance and the size of individuals and species. Our results reinforce the results of previous studies (Nichols et al, 2007; Barragán et al, 2011; Ramírez-Restrepo et al, 2016; Correa et al, 2021b), indicating that disturbances caused by the urban matrix impair the structure of dung beetle assemblages.

The data presented in this study highlight a new and alarming scenario regarding urbanization in the tropics, with a marked impoverishment and filtering of dung beetle assemblages in Amazonian urban landscapes. According to our data, there is a deeply limited niche availability for dung beetles in urban landscapes with low amounts of forest cover, resulting in a decrease of species richness in more urbanized sites. Moreover, the decrease of abundance and body size with the decrease of forest cover indicates that there is a limited availability and quality of food resources, which are key parameters that impairs the establishment of higher abundances and large-bodied individuals (Nichols et al, 2009; Zanette at al., 2000). The loss of forest cover in urban areas is associated with the disappearance of mammals (McKinney, 2008; Villaseñor et al, 2014), which in turn have a direct relationship as resource providers for the dung beetles (Nichols et al, 2009). This study presents an alarming scenario, indicating that the urbanization dynamics in Amazon are resulting in oversimplified assemblages, which directly will impact the ecosystem services provided by such insects and consequently the environmental stability in cities.

Interestingly, the negative response of biodiversity to decrease of forest cover in urban areas of Amazon is contrasting with previous research conduced in neighboring tropical rainforests. In the Atlantic rainforest, located in almost the entire Brazilian coast, the decrease of forest cover in a city (João Pessoa, ca. 1,000,000 inhabitants) only affected specific subgroups of the dung beetle assemblage (Salomão et al, 2019). However, in the present study the decrease of forest cover had a general negative effect over beetle assemblage. We believe the João Pessoa dung beetle assemblages might be composed by generalist species, while the assemblages of the studied cities may still present more sensitive species. It has been suggested that ecosystems that are more pristine maintain ecological communities that are more sensitive to land-use transformation compared to those that have been suffering from strong and chronic anthropogenic activities (Tocher, 1998; Melo et al, 2013). In Brazil, the Atlantic rainforest has been undergoing an intense process of deforestation and urbanization since the beginning of the 16<sup>th</sup> century, and currently there are only ca. 12% of the original vegetation (de Santana et al, 2007; Ribeiro et al, 2011). In comparison, the Amazon has been experiencing a later process of modification of natural areas that began in the 1980s with the arrival of the first industries and the strong *rural exodus* that led to a rapid and disorderly growth of cities (Barbieri, 2009). Agricultural frontier development and deforestation in the Amazon follows the path of accelerated industrialization begun in the 1950s and amplified in Brazil's attempts to adapt to economic globalization. (Vieira et al, 2008). In addition, the matrix that intersperses the Amazonian cities is mainly composed of forest areas, contrasting to the agricultural monoculture matrices that dominate other tropical ecosystems. Our results together with previous studies may indicate that urbanization effects on biodiversity in tropics are context dependent. We reinforce the findings presented by Sanchez-de-Jesus et al. (2016), which suggests that Amazon communities tend to be more sensitive to anthropogenic threats compared to communities of other tropical ecosystems.

Contrary to our expectations, fragments with higher amounts of edge supported higher species richness and abundance of tunneller dung beetles. Commonly, the edge restrains the distribution of ecological assemblages that dwell in closed-forested environments (Zhen-Min and Guang-Zhi, 2000), which has been also observed for dung beetles (Souza et al, 2020). These studies suggest that negative ecological effects are due to the dissimilarity between forest and surrounding matrix and to the differences of habitat temperature. Considering the urban matrix, it seems that this environment is much more inhospitable for native species than non-urban ones (e.g. plantations, livestock). In the fragments with the greatest density of edges, the species that most occurred among the tunneller group were Canthidium sp4, Coprophaneus jasius (Olivier, 1789) and Dichotomius lucasi (Harold, 1869). Despite the adverse conditions provided in fragments with high edge density, the greater abundance of these species may be related to the availability of environmental conditions established near the urban matrix. Cities may have lower overall species diversity and abundance, but generalist species biomass and even diversity may be higher in these spaces. In addition, it is important to consider that the abrupt edges established by urban fragments limit the distribution of most species. Limiting environments establish niches that are barely used by native assemblages (Zanette et al, 2000). Among the abundant genera observed in fragments with high density of edges, Dichotomius comprise species that are often abundant in non-native conditions (Hernandez et al, 2009). Dichotomius lucasi, C. jasius, and Canthidium species are widely distributed and highly abundant in native and non-native habitats in Amazonian region (Scheffler et al, 2005).

Anthropogenic activities, including the urban establishment and expansion, triggers forest fragmentation (Fahrig, 2003), which in turn lead to an increase in the number of forest patches in cities where forest highlighted as the original native land cover. We found that the increase in the number of patches negatively affected diet-generalists' abundance, dwellers' species richness, and coprophagous'

body size. The small new habitats provided by urban patches comprise ecological niches in which many species cannot persist (Li et al, 2017). The increase in the number of patches represents more fragmented landscapes and a limiting dispersal barrier for many species, including the dung beetles (da Silva et al, 2019). Moreover, in urban forest fragments it is common the entry of exotic species that can cause negative effects on wild mammals (i.e. main food providers for dung beetles), and consequently on dung beetles (Nichols, 2009; Mella-Mendez et al, 2019; 2015). Nonetheless, it is important to analyse our results with care, since the effects of the number of patches did not affect the whole assemblage, but only specific functional groups. In other words, we observed cues indicating limiting environmental conditions for diet-generalists (resulting in a decrease of their abundances), niche availability for dweller species (which limits their species richness) and decrease in food availability and habitat quality (variables related to species body size) for coprophagous species. Our data shows that the local imbalances and fragment quality lossprovided by the increase of habitat fragmentation in cities have different effects on the structure of dung beetle assemblages. It is important to carefully analyze the consequences of urban forest fragmentation on the above-mentioned functional groups to determine the key aspects that allow the maintenance of healthy urban assemblages. The complex set of effects related to forest fragmentation in this study reinforces the idea that different processes are co-occurring and are determinant for the maintenance of the biological diversity in cities.

Urbanization is a process that have well-known negative consequences to biodiversity (e.g. Elmqvist et al, 2013). Through this study, we provided important cues indicating that landscape structure and composition strongly determines dung beetle diversity in cities located in Amazon, the largest tropical rainforest in the world. Although forest cover featured as the most importance driving force of dung beetle assemblage, the density of edges and number of patches also comprised fundamental landscape attributes. With the loss of forest cover, the decrease of beetles' body size and abundance directly affect ecological functions performed by them, such as nutrient cycling and soil aeration (Larsen et al, 2005; 2008; Horgan, 2008; Nichols et al, 2008). The high sensitiveness of Amazonian beetle assemblages to urbanization process when compared to other tropical ecosystems (e.g. Salomão et al, 2019; Correa et al, 2021b) suggest that cities' effect on biodiversity can be ecosystem dependent. Future

studies should focus on disentangling the role that ecosystem history plays in the urbanization effects on biodiversity.

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This research was funded by Fundação de Amparo a Pesquisa do Estado do Amazonas FAPEAM / Edital Universal Amazonas 2018 granted to CC. GVSB and VPM were supported by the Fundação de Amparo à Pesquisa do Estado do Amazonas – PAPAC n. 005/2019 and by the CAPES – PROEX n. 0742/2020. RPS and PEDB were supported by Programa Nacional de Pós-doutorado/CAPES (Government funds PNPD/CAPES, Brazil). RPS was also supported by Dirección General de Asuntos del Personal Académico/UNAM. We also thank the Instituto Humanize inside the Susteinable Use Program for the scholarship support.

#### REFERENCES

Alvarado F, Andrade ER, Santos BA, Prescott G, Souza G, Escobar F (2018) Forest cover is more important than farmland heterogeneity and livestock intensification for the retention of dung beetle phylogenetic diversity. Ecological indicators 93:524-532. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2018.05.041

Aronson MF, Lepczyk CA, Evans KL, Goddard MA, Lerman SB, MacIvor JS, Vargo T (2017) Biodiversity in the city: key challenges for urban green space management. Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment 154:189-196. https://doi.org/10.1002/fee.1480

Arroyo-Rodríguez V, Fahrig L, Tabarelli M, Watling JI, Tischendorf L, Benchimol M, Tscharntke T (2020) Designing optimal human-modified landscapes for forest biodiversity conservation. Ecology letters 239: 1404-1420. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.13535

Barbieri A F, Monte-Mór R L, Bilsborrow R E (2009) Urban Population-Environment Dynamics in the Developing World: Case Studies and Lessons Learned. In: Towns in the jungle: exploring linkages between rural-urban mobility, urbanization and development in the Amazon. Committee for International Cooperation in National Research in Demography, Paris. p. 247-279.

Barragán F, Moreno C E, Escobar F, Halffter G, Navarrete D (2011) Negative impacts of human land use on dung beetle functional diversity. PloS one 63:179-76. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0017976

Barretto, J., Baena, M. L., Domínguez, I. H., & Escobar, F. (2021). Spatiotemporal variation in the adult sex ratio, male aggregation, and movement of two tropical cloud forest dung beetles. Current Zoology. https://doi.org/10.1093/cz/zoab101

Batilani-Filho, M. (2015). Funções ecossistêmicas realizadas por besouros Scarabaeinae na decomposição da matéria orgânica: aspectos quantitativos em áreas de Mata Atlântica. Dissertation, Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina.

Bernardino, G, V, S. (2022). Como a perda de cobertura florestal afeta a abundância e as características corporais de espécies florestais que habitam paisagens urbanas amazônicas? Um estudo de caso com rola bostas. Dissertation, Instituto Nacional de Pesquisas da Amazônia.

Bitencourt B S, da Silva P G, Morato E F, de Lima Y G (2019) Dung beetle responses to successional stages in the Amazon rainforest. Biodiversity and Conservation 2810:2745-2761. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10531-019-01791

Braga, R. F., Korasaki, V., Andresen, E., & Louzada, J. (2013). Dung beetle community and functions along a habitat-disturbance gradient in the Amazon: a rapid assessment of ecological functions associated to biodiversity. PLoS One, 8(2), e57786. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0057786

Brooks, M.E., Kristensen, K., van Benthem, K.J., Magnusson, A., Berg, C.W., Nielsen, A., et al. Generalized Linear Mixed Models using Template Model Builder. (2017) R package.

Browder, J. O. (2002). The urban-rural interface: Urbanization and tropical forest cover change. Urban Ecosystems, 6(1), 21-41. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1025962512653

Cambefort Y, Hanski I (1991) Dung beetle population biology. In: Dung beetle ecology. 1st edn. Princeton University Press, pp 36-50

Chaves W A, Valle D, Tavares A S, Morcatty T Q, Wilcove D S (2021). Impacts of rural to urban migration, urbanization, and generational change on consumption of wild animals in the Amazon. Conservation Biology 354:1186-1197. https://doi.org/10.1111/cobi.13663

Correa C M, Silva P G, Lara M A, Puker A (2021a) Spatiotemporal patterns of β-diversity of flower chafer beetles in urban park and natural reserve sites in Brazilian Cerrado. International Journal of Tropical Insect Science 411:681-691. https://doi.org/10.1007/s42690-020-00257-x)

Correa C, Ferreira K R, Puker A, Audino L D, Korasaki V (2021b) Greenspace sites conserve taxonomic and functional diversity of dung beetles in an urbanized landscape in the Brazilian Cerrado. Urban Ecosystems 245:1023-1034. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11252-021-01093-8

Correa, C. M., Braga, R. F., Louzada, J., & Menéndez, R. (2019). Dung beetle diversity and functions suggest no major impacts of cattle grazing in the Brazilian Pantanal wetlands. Ecological Entomology, 44(4), 524-533. https://doi.org/10.1111/een.12729

Cultid-Medina, C. A., Martínez-Quintero, B. G., Escobar, F., & de Ulloa, P. C. (2015). Movement and population size of two dung beetle species in an Andean agricultural landscape dominated by sun-grown coffee. Journal of Insect Conservation, 19(4), 617-626. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10841-015-9784-3 Cupello M, Vaz-de-Mello F Z (2019) A monographic revision of the Neotropical dung beetle genus Sylvicanthon Halffter & Martínez, 1977 (Coleoptera: Scarabaeidae: Scarabaeinae: Deltochilini), including a reappraisal of the taxonomic history of 'Canthon sensu lato'. European Journal of Taxonomy 467:1-205. https://doi.org/10.5852/ejt.2018.467

de Santana RO, Delgado RC, Schiavetti A (2020) The past, present and future of vegetation in the Central Atlantic Forest Corridor, Brazil. Remote Sensing Applications: Society and Environment 20:100-357. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rsase.2020.100357

Deng C, Zhu D, Nie X, Liu C, Zhang G, Liu Y, Ma Y (2021). Precipitation and urban expansion caused jointly the spatiotemporal dislocation between supply and demand of water provision service. Journal of environmental management 29(9):113-660. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2021.113660

Dornelas, M., Gotelli, N. J., McGill, B., Shimadzu, H., Moyes, F., Sievers, C., & Magurran, A. E. (2014) Assemblage time series reveal biodiversity change but not systematic loss. Science, 344(6181), 296-299. 10.1126/science.1248484

Edmonds WD, Zidek J (2010) A taxonomic review of the neotropical genus Coprophanaeus Olsoufieff, 1924 (Coleoptera: Scarabaeidae, Scarabaeinae. Insecta Mundi, 129:1-112.

Elmqvist T, Fragkias M, Goodness J, Güneralp, B, Marcotullio PJ, McDonald RI, Wilkinson C (2013) Urbanization, biodiversity and ecosystem services: challenges and opportunities: a global assessment. Springer, New York, New York, USA

Faeth SH, Bang C, Saari S (2011) Urban biodiversity: patterns and mechanisms. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 1223:69-81. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-6632.2010.05925.x

Fahrig L (2003) Effects of habitat fragmentation on biodiversity. Annual review of ecology, evolution, and systematics 34: 487-515. 10.1146/132419

Gallé, R., Tölgyesi, C., Császár, P., Bátori, Z., Gallé-Szpisjak, N., Kaur, H., ... & Batáry, P. (2022). Landscape structure is a major driver of plant and arthropod diversity in natural European forest fragments. Ecosphere, 13(1), e3905. https://doi.org/10.1002/ecs2.3905

Gámez-Virués S, Perović DJ, Gossner MM, Börschig C, Blüthgen N, De Jong H, Westphal C (2015). Landscape simplification filters species traits and drives biotic homogenization. Nature communications, 61:1-8. DOI: 10.1038/ncomms9568

Gardner, T. A., Hernández, M. I., Barlow, J., & Peres, C. A. (2008). Understanding the biodiversity consequences of habitat change: the value of secondary and plantation forests for neotropical dung beetles. Journal of applied ecology, 45(3), 883-893. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2664.2008.01454.x

Gerlach J, Samways M, Pryke J (2013) Terrestrial invertebrates as bioindicators: an overview of available taxonomic groups. Journal of insect conservation, 174:831-850. DOI 10.1007/s10841-013-9565-9

Ghannem, S., Touaylia, S., & Boumaiza, M. (2018) Beetles (Insecta: Coleoptera) as bioindicators of the assessment of environmental pollution, Human and Ecological Risk Assessment: An International Journal, 24:2, 456-464. 10.1080/10807039.2017.1385387

Gómez-Baggethun, E., & Barton, D. N. (2013). Classifying and valuing ecosystem services for urban planning. Ecological economics, 86, 235-245. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2012.08.019

Halffter G, Edmonds WD (1982) The nesting behavior of dung beetles (Scarabaeinae). In: The nesting behavior of dung beetles (Scarabaeinae). An ecological and evolutive approach. Instituto de Ecología, México, D.F. 176pp.

Halffter G., & Arellano, L. (2002). Response of dung beetle diversity to human–induced changes in a tropical landscape 1. Biotropica, 34(1), 144-154. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-</u>7429.2002.tb00250.x

Hantak MM, McLean BS, Li D & Guralnick RP. (2021). Mammalian body size is determined by interactions between climate, urbanization, and ecological traits. Communications biology, 4(1), 972.

Hanski I, Cambefort Y. (Eds.) (2014). *Dung beetle ecology* (Vol. 1195). Princeton University Press.

Harper KA, Macdonald SE, Burton PJ, Chen J, Brosofske KD, Saunders SC, Esseen PA (2005) Edge influence on forest structure and composition in fragmented landscapes. Conservation biology 193:768-782. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1523-1739.2005.00045.x

Hernández MIM, Vaz-de-Mello FZ (2009) Seasonal and spatial species richness variation of dung beetle (Coleoptera, Scarabaeidae s. str.) in the Atlantic Forest of southeastern Brazil. Revista Brasileira de Entomologia, 53:607-613. https://doi.org/10.1590/S0085-56262013000100008

30

Hernández, M. I. M., & Vaz-de-Mello, F. Z. (2009). Seasonal and spatial species richness variation of dung beetle (Coleoptera, Scarabaeidae s. str.) in the Atlantic Forest of southeastern Brazil. Revista Brasileira de Entomologia, 53, 607-613. https://doi.org/10.1590/S0085-56262009000400010

Hesselbarth MHK, Sciaini M, With KA, Wiegand K, Nowosad J (2019) landscapemetrics: an open-source R tool to calculate landscape metrics. Ecography, 42: 1648-1657. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecog.04617

Horgan FG (2005) Effects of deforestation on diversity, biomass and function of dung beetles on the eastern slopes of the Peruvian Andes. Forest Ecology and Management 2161-3:117-133. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2005.05.049

IBGE. (2022) Estimativas da população residente no Brasil e Unidades da Federação com data de referência em 1º de julho de 2021. URL https://ftp.ibge.gov.br/Estimativas\_de\_Populacao/Estimativas\_2021/estimativa\_dou\_2021.pdf last accessed July 2022.

INSTITUTO NACIONAL DE METEOROLOGIA DO BRASIL – INMET. (2011) Normas Climatológicas (1961/1990).

Jackson HB, Fahrig L (2015) Are ecologists conducting research at the optimal scale?. Global Ecology and Biogeography 241:52-63. https://doi.org/10.1111/geb.12233

K.R. Clarke, R.N. Gorley (2006) Primer v6 User Manual/Tutorial. Primer-E Ltd, Plymouth (2006)

Kang W, Minor ES, Park CR, Lee D (2015) Effects of habitat structure, human disturbance, and habitat connectivity on urban forest bird communities. Urban ecosystems, 183:857-870. 10.1007/s11252-014-0433-5

Korasaki V, Lopes J, Gardner-Brown G, Louzada J (2013) Using dung beetles to evaluate the effects of urbanization on Atlantic Forest biodiversity. Insect Science 203:393-406. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-7917.2012.01509.x

Kowarik I (2011) Novel urban ecosystems, biodiversity, and conservation. Environmental pollution 1598-9:1974-1983. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2011.02.022

Larsen TH, Lopera A, Forsyth A (2008) Understanding trait-dependent community disassembly: dung beetles, density functions, and forest fragmentation. Conservation Biology 225:1288-1298. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1523-1739.2008.00969.x

Larsen TH, NM Williams, C Kremen (2005) Extinction order an altered community structure rapidly disrupt ecosystem functioning. Ecology Letters 85:538–547. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1461-0248.2005.00749.x

Laurance WF, Yensen E (1991) Predicting the impacts of edge effects in fragmented habitats. Biological conservation 551:77-92. https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-3207(91)90006-U

Laurance, W. F., Goosem, M., & Laurance, S. G. (2009). Impacts of roads and linear clearings on tropical forests. Trends in ecology & evolution, 24(12), 659-669. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2009.06.009

Laurance, W., Vasconcelos, H., & Lovejoy, T. (2000). Forest loss and fragmentation in the Amazon: Implications for wildlife conservation. Oryx, 34(1), 39-45. doi:10.1046/j.1365-3008.2000.00094.x

Levis C, Costa FR, Bongers F, Peña-Claros M, Clement CR, Junqueira AB, Sandoval EV (2017) Persistent effects of pre-Columbian plant domestication on Amazonian forest composition. Science, *355*6328:925-931. DOI: 10.1126/science.aal0157

Levis, C., Costa, F. R., Bongers, F., Peña-Claros, M., Clement, C. R., Junqueira, A. B., ... & Sandoval, E. V. (2017). Persistent effects of pre-Columbian plant domestication on Amazonian forest composition. Science, 355(6328), 925-931.

Li H, Peng J, Yanxu L, Yi'na H (2017). Urbanization impact on landscape patterns in Beijing City, China: A spatial heterogeneity perspective. Ecological Indicators 8250-60. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2017.06.032

Macedo MVA, Filippi EE (2021). A Amazônia e a sua progressiva destruição florestal pela ação antrópica. Fórum Internacional Ecoinovar (10.: 2021:Online). Anais. Santa Maria: UFSM.

Macedo, M. V. A., & Filippi, E. E. (2021). A Amazônia e a sua progressiva destruição florestal pela ação antrópica. Fórum Internacional Ecoinovar (10.: 2021: Online). Anais.. Santa Maria: UFSM, 2021.

MacGregor-Fors I, Escobar F, Rueda-Hernández R, Avendaño-Reyes S, Baena ML, Bandala VM, Utrera-Barrillas E (2016) City "green" contributions: the role of urban greenspaces as reservoirs for biodiversity. Forests, 77:146. https://doi.org/10.3390/f7070146

Magura, T, Ferrante, M, Lövei, GL. Only habitat specialists become smaller with advancing urbanization. Global Ecol Biogeogr. 2020; 29: 1978–1987. https://doi.org/10.1111/geb.13168

Marzluff JM (2001) Worldwide urbanization and its effects on birds. In Avian ecology and conservation in an urbanizing world. Springer, Boston, MA, USA.

McDonald, R. I., Marcotullio, P. J., & Güneralp, B. (2013). Urbanization and global trends in biodiversity and ecosystem services. In Urbanization, biodiversity and ecosystem services: Challenges and opportunities (pp. 31-52). Springer, Dordrecht.

McDonald, R. I., Marcotullio, P. J., & Güneralp, B. (2013). Urbanization and global trends in biodiversity and ecosystem services. In: Urbanization, biodiversity and ecosystem services: Challenges and opportunities. Springer, Dordrecht. Pp 31-52

McKinney ML (2002) Urbanization, Biodiversity, and Conservation: The impacts of urbanization on native species are poorly studied, but educating a highly urbanized human population about these impacts can greatly improve species conservation in all ecosystems. Bioscience 5210:883-890. https://doi.org/10.1641/0006-3568(2002)052[0883:UBAC]2.0.CO;2

McKinney ML (2006) Urbanization as a major cause of biotic homogenization. Biological conservation 1273:247-260. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2005.09.005

McKinney ML (2008). Effects of urbanization on species richness: a review of plants and animals. Urban ecosystems 112:161-176.10.1007/s11252-007-0045-4

Mella-Méndez I, Flores-Peredo R, Pérez-Torres J, Hernández-González S, González-Uribe DU, del Socorro Bolívar-Cimé B (2019) Activity patterns and temporal niche partitioning of dogs and medium-sized wild mammals in urban parks of Xalapa, Mexico. Urban Ecosystems 226:1061-1070. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11252-019-00878-2

Mella-Méndez, I. (2015). Impacto de perros y gatos de vida libre sobre la comunidad de mamíferos medianos en áreas naturales protegidas urbanas de Xalapa, Veracruz, México.

Mella-Méndez, I., Flores-Peredo, R., Bolívar-Cimé, B., & Vázquez-Domínguez, G. (2019). Effect of free-ranging dogs and cats on medium-sized wild mammal assemblages in urban protected areas of a Mexican city. Wildlife Research, 46(8), 669-678.

Melo FP, Arroyo-Rodríguez V, Fahrig L, Martínez-Ramos M, Tabarelli, M (2013) On the hope for biodiversity-friendly tropical landscapes. Trends in ecology & evolution 28(8): 462-468. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2013.01.001

Melo FV, Brown GG, Constantino R, Louzada JN, Luizão FJ, de Morais JW, Zanetti R (2009) A importância da meso e macrofauna do solo na fertilidade e como bioindicadores.

Metzger, J. P. (2001) O que é ecologia de paisagens?. Biota Neotropica, 1(1/2).

Moll R.J, Cepek JD, Lorch PD, Dennis PM, Tans E, Robison T, Montgomery RA (2019) What does urbanization actually mean? A framework for urban metrics in wildlife research. Journal of Applied Ecology 565:1289-1300. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.13358

Morris RJ (2010) Anthropogenic impacts on tropical forest biodiversity: a network structure and ecosystem functioning perspective. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences, *365*1558:3709-3718. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2010.0273

Morris, R. J. (2010) Anthropogenic impacts on tropical forest biodiversity: a network structure and ecosystem functioning perspective. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences, 3651558:3709-3718.

Naimi, B. 2017. Package 'usdm'. R Package.

Nazar-Silva EE, Silva FAB (2021) A taxonomic revision of the South American species of Pseudocanthon Bates, 1887 (Coleoptera: Scarabaeidae: Scarabaeinae: Deltochilini). Zootaxa 50271:61-86. 10.11646/zootaxa.5027.1.3

Nichols E, Gardner TA, Peres CA, Spector S, Network TSR (2009) Co-declining mammals and dung beetles: an impending ecological cascade. Oikos 1184:481-487. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0706.2009.17268.x

Nichols E, Larsen T, Spector S, Davis AL, Escobar F, Favila M, Network TSR (2007) Global dung beetle response to tropical forest modification and fragmentation: a quantitative literature review and meta-analysis. Biological conservation 1371:1-19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2007.01.023

34

Nichols E, Spector S, Louzada J, Larsen T, Amezquita S, Favila ME, Network TSR (2008) Ecological functions and ecosystem services provided by Scarabaeinae dung beetles. Biological conservation 1416:1461-1474. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2008.04.011

Nichols, E., Gardner, T. A., Peres, C. A., Spector, S., & Scarabaeinae Research Network. (2009). Co-declining mammals and dung beetles: an impending ecological cascade. Oikos, 118(4), 481-487. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0706.2009.17268.x

Noriega JA, Zapata-Prisco C, García H, Hernández E, Hernández J, Martínez R, Calatayud J (2020) Does ecotourism impact biodiversity? An assessment using dung beetles (Coleoptera: Scarabaeinae) as bioindicators in a tropical dry forest natural park. Ecological Indicators 117:106-580. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2020.106580

Oksanen J, Blanchet FG, Friendly M, Kindt R, Legendre P, McGlinn D, Minchin PR, O'Hara RB, Simpson GL, Solymos P, Stevens MH. (2019) vegan: Community Ecology Package. R package version 2.5-6.

Oksanen J, Blanchet FG, Kindt R, Legendre P, Minchin PR, O'Hara RB, Simpson GL, Solymos P, Stevens MHH, Wagner H (2015) Vegan: community ecology package. R Packag version:2.3–2.1. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781412971874.n145

Parris Kirsten M (2016). Ecology of urban environments. John Wiley & Sons, New York, New York, USA.

Podgaiski, L. R., de Souza Mendonça Jr, M., & de Patta Pillar, V. (2011). O uso de atributos funcionais de invertebrados terrestres na ecologia: o que, como e por quê?. Oecologia Australis, 15(4), 835-853. http://dx.doi.org/10.4257/oeco.2011.1504.05

R Development Core Team (2013) R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria.

Ramírez-Restrepo, L., & Halffter, G. (2016). Copro-necrophagous beetles (Coleoptera: Scarabaeinae) in urban areas: A global review. Urban ecosystems, 19(3), 1179-1195. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11252-016-0536-2 Ribeiro MC, Martensen AC, Metzger JP, Tabarelli M, Scarano F, Fortin M (2011) The Brazilian Atlantic Forest: A Shrinking Biodiversity Hotspot. In: F.E. Zachos and J.C. Habel (eds) Biodiversity Hotspots, Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg, pp 405-434

Salomão RP, Alvarado F, Baena-Díaz F, Favila ME, Iannuzzi L, Liberal CN, González-Tokman D (2019) Urbanization effects on dung beetle assemblages in a tropical city. Ecological Indicators 103: 665-675. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2019.04.045

Salomão RP, Arriaga-Jiménez A, Kohlmann B (2021) The relationship between altitudinal gradients, diversity, and body size in a dung beetle (Coleoptera: Scarabaeinae: Onthophagus) model system. Canadian Journal of Zoology 991:33-43. https://doi.org/10.1139/cjz-2020-0072

Sánchez-de-Jesús HA, Arroyo-Rodríguez V, Andresen E, Escobar F (2016) Forest loss and matrix composition are the major drivers shaping dung beetle assemblages in a fragmented rainforest. Landscape Ecology 314:843-854. 10.1007/s10980-015-0293-2

Sathler D, Monte-Mór RL, Carvalho JAM (2009) As redes para além dos rios: urbanização e desequilíbrios na Amazônia brasileira. Nova Economia 191:11-39. https://doi.org/10.1590/S0103-63512009000100002

Scheffler PY (2005) Dung beetle (Coleoptera: Scarabaeidae) diversity and community structure across three disturbance regimes in eastern Amazonia. Journal of Tropical Ecology 211:9-19. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0266467404001683

Seress G, & Liker A. (2015). Habitat urbanization and its effects on birds. Acta Zoologica Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae, *61*(4), 373-408. DOI: 10.17109/AZH.61.4.373.2015

Silva PG, Nunes CA, Ferreira LF, Braga RF, Beiroz W, Perillo LN, Siqueira F (2019) Patch and landscape effects on forest-dependent dung beetles are masked by matrix-tolerant dung beetles in a mountaintop rainforest archipelago. Science of the Total Environment 651: 1321-1331. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.09.195

Souza Jr CM, Z Shimbo J, Rosa MR, Parente LL, Alencar A, Rudorff BF, Azevedo T (2020b) Reconstructing three decades of land use and land cover changes in brazilian biomes with landsat archive and earth engine. Remote Sensing 1217:27-35. https://doi.org/10.3390/rs12172735 Souza TB, França FM, Barlow J, Dodonov P, Santos JS, Faria D, Baumgarten JE (2020a) The relative influence of different landscape attributes on dung beetle communities in the Brazilian Atlantic forest. Ecological Indicators 117: 106-534. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2020.106534

Tocher, M. (1998). A comunidade de anfíbios da Amazônia central: diferenças na composição específica entre a mata primária e pastagens. Floresta Amazônica: dinâmica, regeneração e manejo. National Institute for Amazonian Research (INPA), Manaus, Brazil, 219-232.

Tolessa, T., Senbeta, F., & Kidane, M. (2017). The impact of land use/land cover change on ecosystem services in the central highlands of Ethiopia. Ecosystem services, 23, 47-54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoser.2016.11.010

Tonelli, M., Verdú, J. R., & Zunino, M. (2018). Effects of the progressive abandonment of grazing on dung beetle biodiversity: body size matters. Biodiversity and conservation, 27(1), 189-204. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10531-017-1428-3

Vaz-de-Mello FZ, Edmonds WD, Ocampo FC, Schoolmeesters P (2011) A multilingual key to the genera and subgenera of the subfamily Scarabaeinae of the New World (Coleoptera: Scarabaeidae). Zootaxa 28541:1-73. https://doi.org/10.11646/zootaxa.2854.1.1

Venugopal KS, Thomas SK, Flemming AT (2012) Diversity and community structure of dung beetles (Coleoptera: Scarabaeinae) associated with semi-urban fragmented agricultural land in the Malabar coast in southern India. Journal of Threatened Taxa 47:2685-2692. https://doi.org/10.11609/JoTT.o3074.2685-92

Viegas, G., Stenert, C., Schulz, U. H., & Maltchik, L. (2014). Dung beetle communities as biological indicators of riparian forest widths in southern Brazil. Ecological Indicators, 36, 703-710. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2013.09.036.

Vieira ICG, Toledo PD, Silva JD, Higuchi H. (2008). Deforestation and threats to the biodiversity of Amazonia. Brazilian Journal of Biology, *68*:949-956. https://doi.org/10.1590/S1519-69842008000500004

Villaseñor, N.R.; Dirscoll, D.A.; Escobar, M.A.H.; Gibbons, P.; Lindenmeyer, D.B. 2014. Urbanization Impacts on Mammals across Urban-Forest Edges and a Predictive Model of Edge Effects. Plos One, 9(5): 970-36. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0097036 Violle C, Navas ML, Vile D, Kazakou E, Fortunel C, Hummel I, Garnier E (2007) Let the concept of trait be functional!. Oikos 1165:882-892. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0030-1299.2007.15559.x

Vitel CS, Fearnside PM, Graça PMLA (2009) Análise da inibição do desmatamento pelas áreas protegidas na parte Sudoeste do Arco de desmatamento. Anais XIV Simpósio Brasileiro de Sensoriamento Remoto, Natal, Brasil, 6377-6384.

Vitel, C. S. M. N., Fearnside, P. M., & Graça, P. M. L. A. (2009). Análise da inibição do desmatamento pelas áreas protegidas na parte Sudoeste do Arco de desmatamento. Anais XIV Simpósio Brasileiro de Sensoriamento Remoto, Natal, Brasil, 6377-6384.

Zanette L, Doyle P, Trémont SM (2000) Food shortage in small fragments: evidence from an area-sensitive passerine. Ecology 81:1654-1666. https://doi.org/10.1890/0012-9658(2000)081[1654:FSISFE]2.0.CO;2

Zhen-Min LIA, Guang-Zhi YU (2000) Edge effect and biodiversity. Biodiversity Science 81:120. 10.17520/biods.2000017

Zungu MM, Maseko MS, Kalle R, Ramesh T, Downs CT (2020) Factors affecting the occupancy of forest mammals in an urban-forest mosaic in EThekwini Municipality, Durban, South Africa. Urban Forestry & Urban Greening 48:126-562. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ufug.2019.126562

Zuur, AF, EN Ieno, N Walker, AA Saveliev, G M Smith (2009). Mixed Effects Models and Extensions in Ecology with R. Springer, New York. https://doi.org/10.1111/cobi.12690

## **FIGURES**

Figure 1. Map showing the location of the 38 fragments n the state of Amazon, Brazil. Each red point represents a study site. Figure obtained from Bernardino (2022).



**Figure 2.** Linear regressions showing the statistically significant relationship between forest cover and dung beetle diversity species richness, abundance, and body size.







Edge density (m/ha) at 200 m scale

**Figure 4.** Linear regressions showing the relationship between number of patches and diet-generalist abundance (A), dwellers species richness (B), and coprophagous body size (C).



**Figure 5.** Heatmap showing species distribution of dung beetles recorded in the 38 urban landscapes in six Amazonian cities at 600m buffer scale. Dendrograms of group-averaged clustering dung beetles and sampling sites using Bray-Curtis similarity index. Dashed lines represent statistical differences between groups (statistically significant groupings were presented by letters), based on SIMPROF analyses.





**Table 1.** Dung beetle species list recorded in pitfall traps baited with carrion or excrement in six cities of Amazonas state, Brazil. Tun – tunneller;Rol – roller; Dwe – dweller; Tun – tunneller; Cop – coprophagous; Nec – necrophagous; Gen – diet generalist; NA – unavailable data.

Species	Body	Resource	Diet	Irandu	Itacoatiar	Manacapu	Mana	Presidente	Rio	Total
	size	removal		ba	a	ru	us	Figueiredo	Preto	
	(mm)	Strategy							da Eva	
Ateuchus sp1	4.9	Tun	Сор	19	98	0	0	0	0	117
Ateuchus globulus	6.5	Tun	Сор	41	21	0	9	1	0	72
Ateuchus murrayi	5.0	Tun	Сор	108	28	8	39	15	21	219
Ateuchus simplex	4.1	Tun	Сор	39	0	0	6	0	0	45
Ateuchus substriatum	6.3	Tun	Сор	0	0	12	7	0	0	19
Canthidium deyrollei	3.9	Tun	Сор	9	0	4	73	0	0	86
Canthidium gr lentum	4.7	Tun	Сор	184	2	49	7	1	2	245
Canthidium sp2	2.6	Tun	Сор	0	7	0	0	0	0	7
Canthidium sp4	6.2	Tun	Сор	30	0	18	95	52	19	214
Canthon subcyanaeus	5.6	Rol	Сор	0	0	9	0	0	0	9

Species	Body	Resource	Diet	Irandu	Itacoatiar	Manacapu	Mana	Presidente	Rio	Total
	size	removal		ba	a	ru	us	Figueiredo	Preto	
	(mm)	Strategy							da Eva	
Canthon gr xanthopus-	6.7	Rol	Сор	0	4	0	0	0	0	4
sericatus										
Canthon lituratus	5.6	Rol	Сор	0	0	11	0	0	0	11
Canthon quadriguttatus	5.0	Rol	Cop	4	1	13	5	2	2	27
Canthon sordidus	8.1	Rol	Nec	0	0	0	141	44	129	314
Canthon sp1	NA	Rol	NA	0	2	0	0	0	0	2
Canthon sp2	NA	Rol	Cop	4	0	0	0	0	0	4
Canthon triangularis	13.1	Rol	Cop	3	181	3	110	7	16	320
Coprophaneus jasius	28	Tun	Nec	14	6	5	39	78	54	196
Coprophaneus lancifer	33.7	Tun	COP	1	3	2	10	5	16	37
Deltochilum aspericolle	7.8	Rol	Nec	55	31	186	32	216	70	590
Deltochilum carinatum	NA	Rol	NA	0	0	0	1	0	0	1
Deltochilum granulatum	8.4	Rol	Gen	18	19	2	27	173	63	302

Species	Body	Resource	Diet	Irandu	Itacoatiar	Manacapu	Mana	Presidente	Rio	Total
	size	removal		ba	а	ru	us	Figueiredo	Preto	
	(mm)	Strategy							da Eva	
Deltochilum sp1	NA	Rol	Сор	0	0	0	0	1	2	3
Deltochilum submetallicum	7.5	Rol	Gen	134	33	235	26	221	38	687
Dichotomius lucasi	15.8	Tun	Сор	26	8	12	105	3	11	165
Dichotomius mamillatus	24.1	Tun	NA	0	0	0	7	0	0	7
Dichotomius robustus	21.6	Tun	COP	18	0	13	2	0	1	34
Dichotomius subanaeus	NA	Tun	NA	0	0	0	0	3	0	3
Dichotomius worontzowi	21.9	Tun	Сор	39	3	17	2	2	2	65
Dichotomius boreus	14.5	Tun	Сор	19	83	10	68	7	5	192
Dichotomius quadrilobatus	15.4	Tun	Сор	12	0	112	0	0	0	124
Eurysternus atrosericus	05.8	Dwe	Сор	0	3	0	15	13	13	44
Eurysternus caribaeus	15.2	Dwe	Сор	26	17	75	3	9	1	131
Eurysternus cayannensis	10.4	Dwe	Сор	0	0	5	0	1	1	7
Eurysternus hypocrita	NA	Dwe	NA	0	0	0	2	1	1	4

Species	Body	Resource	Diet	Irandu	Itacoatiar	Manacapu	Mana	Presidente	Rio	Total
	size	removal		ba	а	ru	us	Figueiredo	Preto	
	(mm)	Strategy							da Eva	
Eurysternus sp1	7.6	Dwe	Сор	0	0	7	3	1	3	14
Eurysternus sp2	9.9	Dwe	Cop	0	0	19	3	4	0	26
Ontherus appendiculatus	11.6	Tun	Сор	6	0	9	4	0	0	19
Ontherus carinifrons	17.1	Tun	Сор	21	25	0	2	0	0	48
Onthophagus rubrescens	4.8	Tun	Сор	9	101	14	16	17	5	162
Onthophagus sp2	5.1	Tun	Сор	79	164	4	13	19	3	282
Onthophagus sp3	5.5	Tun	Сор	0	16	0	0	1	0	17
Oxysternon festivum	17.6	Tun	Сор	58	0	15	0	27	2	102
Oxysternon lautum	NA	Tun	NA	0	4	0	0	0	0	4
Oxysternon silenus	11.3	Tun	Сор	0	0	0	1	16	7	24
Phanaeus chalcomelas	NA	Tun	NA	0	0	0	1	1	0	2
Pseudocanthon xanthurus	NA	Rol	NA	0	0	4	0	0		4
Scybalocanthon pygidialis	5.2	Rol	Cop	0	3	0	0	0	6	9

Species	Body	Resource	Diet	Irandu	Itacoatiar	Manacapu	Mana	Presidente	Rio	Total
	size	removal		ba	a	ru	us	Figueiredo	Preto	
	(mm)	Strategy							da Eva	
Scybalocanthon sexpilotus	5.6	Rol	Сор	0	15	0	1	0	0	16
Sylvicanthon proseni	8.2	Rol	Сор	125	0	21	0	0	3	149
Sylvicanthon seag	6.6	Rol	Сор	0	70	0	4	0	0	74
Uroxys sp1	2.8	Tun	Сор	33	0	12	16	0	0	61
Uroxys sp2	2.8	Tun	Сор	58	0	16	0	0	1	75
Uroxys sp3	3.5	Tun	Сор	75	5	22	5	0	9	116
Uroxys sp4	2.2	Tun	Сор	28	0	0	0	0	2	30
Abundance				1300	951	898	941	956	530	
Species richness				31	28	32	36	33	30	

**Table 2.** Statistical models analyzing the effect of forest cover, agricultural cover, edge density, and number of patches on species richness, abundance and body size of dung beetles, analyzed according to total data, and for each species group (i.e. according to diet and resource removal strategy). Statistically significant effects are shown in bold. NA = variable not selected by the best supported model.

	Format	20110 <b>7</b> (0/ )	Spatial		Agriculture	Spatial scale	Edaa da	naity (m/ha)	Spatial	Numb	ber of	Spatial	DJm	Da	Eamily
	rolest		scale (m)		cover (%)	<i>(m)</i>	Euge de	lisity (iii/iia)	scale (m)	patches		scale (m)	<b>K</b> 2111	K2C	ғатиу
	Ζ	Р		Ζ	Р		Ζ	Р		Ζ	Р				
Richness															
Total	0.069	<0.01(+)	800 m		NA			NA			NA		0.43	0.50	Gaussian
Roller	0.006	<0.01(+)	800m		NA			NA			NA		0.26	0.26	Poisson
Tunneller	0.004	<0.01(+)	800 m	- 0.002	0.44	800 m	0.005	0.06(+)	200 m		0.59	1000 m	0.33	0.56	Poisson
Dweller	0.014	<0.01(+)	600 m		NA			NA		-0.23	0.05(-)	400 m	0.32	0.32	Poisson
Coprophagous	0.005	0.03(+)	600 m		NA		0.003	0.12	200 m		NA	200 m	0.14	0.62	Poisson
Necrophagous	0.070	<0.01(+)	400 m		NA			NA		-18.0	1.00	200 m	0.97	0.98	Poisson
Diet-generalist	0.012	<0.01(+)	1000 m		NA			NA			NA		0.20	0.20	Poisson
Abundance															
T. (.1	0.011	.0.01(.)	<b>C</b> 00		NTA		0.004	0.00	200		NT A		0.76	1.00	Negative
Total	0.011	<0.01(+)	600 m		NA		0.004	0.08	200 m		INA		0.76	1.00	Binomial

	Б. (	(0/)	Spatial	Agricu	lture	Spatial scale	<b>F1</b>		Spatial	Numb	er of	Spatial	DO	DO	<b>F</b> '1
	Forest	cover (%)	scale (m)	cover	(%)	<i>(m)</i>	Edge den	isity (m/ha)	scale ( <i>m</i> )	pate	hes	scale ( <i>m</i> )	R2m	R2c	Family
Dollar	0.010	<b>~0.01</b> (1)	600 m	NA				ΝA			ΝA		0.81	1.00	Negative
Roller	0.019	<b>&lt;0.01</b> (+)	000 III	197	1			NA			NA		0.01	1.00	Binomial
Tunneller		NA	600 m	NA	Ň		0.006	0.04(+)	200 m		NA		0.29	1.00	Negative
		1,11	000	1.1	-		0.000	0001(1)	200 11				0.29	1.00	Binomial
Dweller	0 192	0.01(+)	200 m	NA				NA		-0.22	0.12	400 m	0 99	0 99	Negative
Dweller	0.172	0.01(1)	200 III	117	1			1 1 2		0.22	0.12	400 III	0.77	0.77	Binomial
Coprophagous	0.006	NΑ	600 m	NA				NA			NA		0.15	1.00	Negative
Coprophilgous	0.000	1111	000 11	111				1 12 1			1111		0.15	1.00	Binomial
Necrophagous	0.065	<0.01(+)	400 m	NA	N N			NA		-17 65	1.00	200 m	0.98	1.00	Negative
rteerophugous	0.002		100 111	111	-					11100	1.00	200 m	0.70	1.00	Binomial
Diet-generalist	0 668	0.01(+)	200 m	NA	N N		0.033	0 14	600 m	0.28	0 04(-)	600 m	1.00	1.00	Negative
Diet generalist	0.000	0.01(1)	200 III	112	1		0.055	0.14	000 III	0.20	0.04(-)	000 11	1.00	1.00	Binomial
Body size															
Total	0.070	0.03(+)	200 m	NA	<b>X</b>		0.006	0.08	200 m	-0.05	0.08	800 m	0.22	0.22	Gaussian
Roller	0.168	0.23	200 m	- 0.5 0.173	9	200 m	-0.004	0.67	200 m	-0.01	0.93	600 m	0.13	0.13	Poisson

Forast	cover (%)	Spatial		Agriculture	Spatial scale	Edge density (m/ha)	Spatial	tial Number of		Spatial	D2m	D20	Family
Porest		scale (m)		cover (%)	<i>(m)</i>	Euge density (m/na)	scale ( <i>m</i> )	pate	hes	scale (m)	K2III	K2C	Tamuy
0.022	0.06(+)	200 m		NA		NA			NA		0.10	0.10	Poisson
	NA	400 m	0.178	0.34	200 m	NA			NA		0.02	0.02	Poisson
0.057	0.02(+)	200 m		NA		NA		-0.11	0.04(-)	1000 m	0.19	0.29	Gaussian
0.035	0.03(+)	400 m		NA		NA		-18.76	0.99	200 m	0.97	0.97	Poisson
0.008	NA			NA		NA			NA		0.93	0.93	Poisson
	Forest 0.022 0.057 0.035 0.008	Forest cover (%) 0.022 0.06(+) NA 0.057 0.02(+) 0.035 0.03(+) 0.008 NA	Forest cover (%)         Spatial scale (m)           0.022 <b>0.06</b> (+)         200 m           NA         400 m           0.057 <b>0.02</b> (+)         200 m           0.035 <b>0.03</b> (+)         400 m           0.008         NA         400 m	Spatial scale (m)         Spatial scale (m)           0.022 <b>0.06</b> (+)         200 m           NA         400 m         0.178           0.057 <b>0.02</b> (+)         200 m           0.035 <b>0.03</b> (+)         400 m           0.008         NA         400 m	Spatial         Agriculture           Forest cover (%)         scale (m)         cover (%)           0.022         0.06(+)         200 m         NA           NA         400 m         0.178         0.34           0.057         0.02(+)         200 m         NA           0.035         0.03(+)         400 m         NA           0.008         NA         NA         NA	Forest cover (%)         Spatial scale (m)         Agriculture         Spatial scale           0.022         0.06(+)         200 m         NA         (m)           0.022         0.06(+)         200 m         NA         200 m           0.057         0.02(+)         200 m         NA         200 m           0.035         0.03(+)         400 m         NA         200 m           0.035         NA         400 m         NA         200 m	Forest cover (%)Spatial scale $(m)$ AgricultureSpatial scale $(m)$ Edge density $(m/ha)$ Edge density $(m/ha)$ 0.022 <b>0.06(+)</b> 200 mNANANA400 m0.1780.34200 mNA0.057 <b>0.02(+)</b> 200 mNANA0.035 <b>0.03(+)</b> 400 mNANA0.008NANANANA	Forest cover (%)Spatial scale $(m)$ AgricultureSpatial scale $Cover (%)$ Edge density $(m/ha)$ Spatial scale $(m)$ 0.0220.06(+)200 mNANANANA400 m0.1780.34200 mNA0.0570.02(+)200 mNANANA0.0350.03(+)400 mNANANA0.008NANANANANA	Forest cover (%)SpatialAgricultureSpatial scale $Edge density (m/ha)$ SpatialNumber $Edge density (m/ha)$ 0.022 <b>0.06(+)</b> 200 mNA(m) $Edge density (m/ha)$ $scale (m)$ $patch0.0220.06(+)200 mNANANApatch0.0350.02(+)200 mNA200 mNA-0.110.0350.03(+)400 mNANA-18.760.008NANANANANA$	Forest over (%)SpatialAgricultureSpatial scale $Edge density (m/ha)$ SpatialNumber of $Edge density (m/ha)$ 0.0220.06(+)200 mNA(m)NANA0.0240.06(+)200 mNANANANA400 m0.1780.34200 mNANA0.0570.02(+)200 mNANA-0.110.04(-)0.0350.03(+)400 mNANANA-18.760.990.008NANANANANANANA	Forest cover (%)SpatialAgricultureSpatial scaleSpatial scaleSpatialSpatialNumber ofSpatial $0.022$ $0.06(+)$ $200 \text{ m}$ $NA$ $(m)$ $NA$ $NA$ $patches$ $scale (m)$ $0.022$ $0.06(+)$ $200 \text{ m}$ $NA$ $NA$ $NA$ $NA$ $NA$ $NA$ $0.024$ $0.06(+)$ $200 \text{ m}$ $NA$ $200 \text{ m}$ $NA$ $NA$ $NA$ $NA$ $0.057$ $0.02(+)$ $200 \text{ m}$ $NA$ $200 \text{ m}$ $NA$ $NA$ $-0.11$ $0.04(-)$ $1000 \text{ m}$ $0.035$ $0.03(+)$ $400 \text{ m}$ $NA$ $NA$ $NA$ $-18.76$ $0.99$ $200 \text{ m}$ $0.008$ $NA$ $NA$ $NA$ $NA$ $NA$ $NA$ $NA$ $NA$	Forest cover (%)SpatialAgricultureSpatial scaleEdge density (m/ha)SpatialNumber ofSpatialR2m $cover (%)$ $cover (%)$ $(m)$ $(m)$ $cover (m/ha)$ $cover ($	Forest cover (%)SpatialAgricultureSpatial scale (m)Spatial scale Edge density (m/ha)SpatialNumber ( SpatialSpatial R2m <th< td=""></th<>

 Table 3. Results from PERMANOVA analysis. Using forest cover, edge density and number of patches as predictor variables and dung beetle

 assemblage and functional groups by resource removal strategy and diet as dependent variable.

	I	Forest cover			Edge density	у	Number of patches			
-	F	Р	<i>R2</i>	F	Р	R2	F	Р	R2	
Total	4.04	0.0001	0.10	0.90	0.54	0.02	0.88	0.57	0.02	
Resource remouval strategy										
Roller	5.12	0.0002	0.13	0.41	0.92	0.01	0.92	0.49	0.02	

2.52	0.003	0.07	0.89	0.57	0.02	1.02	0.42	0.03	
		Low nu	umber of sp	ecies per sa	mpling site				
3.43	0.0002	0.09	0.98	0.45	0.03	0.98	0.47	0.03	
		Low nu	umber of sp	ecies per sa	mpling site				
Low number of species per sampling site									
	2.52 3.43	2.52       0.003         3.43       0.0002	2.52       0.003       0.07         Low m       1         3.43       0.0002       0.09         Low m       1         Low m       1	2.52       0.003       0.07       0.89         Low number of sp         3.43       0.0002       0.09       0.98         Low number of sp         Low number of sp	2.52       0.003       0.07       0.89       0.57         Low number of species per san         3.43       0.0002       0.09       0.98       0.45         Low number of species per san         Low number of species per san         Low number of species per san	2.520.0030.070.890.570.02Low number of species per sampling site3.430.00020.090.980.450.03Low number of species per sampling siteLow number of species per sampling site	2.52       0.003       0.07       0.89       0.57       0.02       1.02         Low number of species per sampling site         3.43       0.0002       0.09       0.98       0.45       0.03       0.98         Low number of species per sampling site         Low number of species per sampling site         Low number of species per sampling site	2.52       0.003       0.07       0.89       0.57       0.02       1.02       0.42         Low number of species per sampling site         3.43       0.0002       0.09       0.98       0.45       0.03       0.98       0.47         Low number of species per sampling site         Low number of species per sampling site         Low number of species per sampling site	

- 1 Supplementary material. Dung beetle species distribution, and landscape attributes in each
- 2 sampling site studied.

#### CONCLUSÕES

Neste estudo, analisamos como as comunidades de besouros rola-bosta respondem à 4 5 cobertura florestal em cidades da Amazônia. Nossos resultados mostram que as comunidades 6 são holísticas à medida que a cobertura urbana aumenta. No entanto, mesmo em áreas altamente 7 urbanizadas, paisagens com maior proteção protegida proporcionam uma comunidade mais 8 equilibrada. Mesmo com o avanço do desmatamento e outras atividades antrópicas, a Amazônia 9 ainda se destaca entre as florestas tropicais por possuir grandes porções de floresta intacta. Neste sentido, é necessário desenvolver estratégias que conciliem o crescimento urbano e a 10 11 manutenção da biodiversidade deste ecossistema. Sugerimos que futuras pesquisas sobre 12 urbanização na Amazônia e em outros biomas levem em consideração não apenas informações 13 locais, mas também a história de urbanização das cidades e a matriz em que estão inseridas. Ressaltamos a importância de políticas públicas que visem o crescimento urbano de forma 14 15 ordenada e planejada, comprometendo-se a preservar os espaços verdes já presentes nas 16 cidades. Além disso, futuros estudos devem considerar a importância de parques, praças e 17 corredores como elementos que possam favorecer a manutenção da biodiversidade e consequentemente a melhor qualidade de vida dos humanos. 18

19

20

#### CONCLUSIONS

In this study, we analyze how dung beetle communities respond to forest cover in cities in the Amazon. Our results show that communities are holistic as urban coverage increases. However, even in highly urbanized areas, landscapes with greater protected protection provide a more balanced community. Even with the advance of deforestation and other anthropic activities, the Amazon still stands out among the tropical forests for having large portions of intact forest. In this sense, it is necessary to develop strategies that reconcile urban growth and the maintenance

55

of this ecosystem's biodiversity. We suggest that future research on urbanization in the Amazon and in other biomes considers not only local information, but also the urbanization history of cities and the matrix in which they are inserted. We emphasize the importance of public policies aimed at urban growth in an orderly and planned way, committing to preserve the green spaces already present in cities. In addition, future studies should consider the importance of parks, squares and corridors as elements that can favor the maintenance of biodiversity and, consequently, a better quality of life for humans.